NEW MEXICO SCHOOL FOR THE BLIND & VISUALLY IMPAIRED
BOARD OF REGENTS REGULAR MEETING

12 JANUARY 2006
NMSBVI MAIN CAMPUS
ALAMOGORDO, NM

I.
Call to Order, 8:56 a.m., Thursday, January 12, 2006
The regularly scheduled meeting was called to order by President David Baland at 8:56 a.m., Thursday, January 12, 2006.  Board members present were: David Baland, Alicia McAninch, Christine Hall, and Caroline Rounds.  Regent James Miyagishima arrived at approximately 10:00 a.m.  Staff members participating were: Superintendent Dianna Jennings; Retha Coburn, Director of Business & Finance (late arrival); Dr. Kenalea Johnson, Director of Outreach; Carolyn Vick, Student Services Coordinator; Linda Lyle, Director of Early Childhood Programs; Justin Burks, Director of Plant Operations; and Veronica Hernandez, Human Resources Coordinator.  John Williams, Executive Assistant, was recorder.

II.
Pledge of Allegiance
John Williams led the audience in the pledge of allegiance to the Flag of the United States of America.

III.
Introduction of Guests

Tony Ortiz, contract legal counsel was in attendance for participation during Executive Session.  Tony Ortiz stated that it is a pleasure to be on the NMSBVI campus.
IV.
Announcements – Comments

Alicia McAninch – Wished everyone good morning.  She stated that it is good to be on the campus, and wished everyone a Happy New Year.  She stated that she was able to attend several campus functions since the November 2005 Board of Regent’s meeting.  She attended the Veteran’s Day Assembly, which was very enjoyable.  She also attended the open house that was held on the main campus.  She stated that it is great to see that we are once again holding open houses.  She stated that Carolyn Delone did an outstanding job organizing the open house.  The open house was attended by approximately 25 people from the community.  She stated that it was good to see so many of the staff attending the Getting in Touch with Literacy Conference in Colorado.  She stated that she is looking forward to attending the Millie Smith training that will be held on our campus in February.  
Caroline Rounds –  She stated that she is glad to back on campus and is glad to be back to a normal schedule following all of the holiday festivities.  She stated that she is looking forward to working hard this year.
David Baland – Welcomed everyone to the meeting.  He thanked the school for having the Board on campus for this meeting.  He stated that since the November 2005 meeting he spent some time talking with our lobbyist, Joe Kupfer.  He stated that his conversation with Joe Kupfer indicates that we are moving forward in our efforts to secure support for our ECP expansion, and that we are in a better position than we have ever been to make progress on the ECP site.  
Christine Hall - Wished everyone a good morning.  She wished everyone a Happy New Year and stated that she is happy to be on the main campus for this meeting.   
James Miyagishima – Not present.  

V. Input

A. Public Input.  
There were no guests present for public input.
B. Parent Input.  

There were no parents present for parent input.
VI.
Board Activities

A. Agenda.  

President Baland asked if there were any revisions to, or questions concerning the Board agenda.  Superintendent Jennings indicated that the architect is scheduled to present on the ECP Project at 1:00 p.m., and representative from the New Mexico Finance Authority are scheduled to address the Board at 11:00 a.m.  In addition, we have a NMSBVI Foundation meeting at 11:30 a.m. in the staff dining room.  President Baland asked if there were any revisions to the presented agenda.  There were no revisions.
UPON A MOTION by Christine Hall, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to approve the agenda as presented.  (carried unanimously)

B.
Minutes, Regular Meeting of November 10, 2005.  

President Baland asked if there were any corrections to the presented minutes.  There were no corrections noted.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by President Baland, the Board moved to approve the minutes of the Regular Meeting of November 10, 2005 as presented.  (carried unanimously)

C.
Minutes, Special Meeting of November 22, 2005.

President Baland asked if there were any corrections to the presented minutes.  There were no corrections noted.

UPON A MOTION by Christine Hall, seconded by President Baland, the Board moved to approve the minutes of the Special Meeting of November 22, 2005 as presented.  (carried unanimously)
D.
Superintendent’s Report.  

Superintendent Jennings stated that in addition to her report she would like to wish everyone a Happy New Year.  She stated that she is very appreciative to have the opportunity to work with such an incredible Board, the Leadership Team, and staff of NMSBVI.  She stated that this past year has been great, and she is excited about the new year.  She stated that Justin Burks recently attended a capital outlay meeting in Santa Fe.  Our project for the Watkins Education Center received approval during that meeting.  This will allow us to move forward on an HVAC system for the education building.  NMSBVI will be hosting a Millie Smith training on our main campus on February 10th and 11th.   Ms. Smith will focus on sensory integration and communication for non-communicative students.  We will be inviting stakeholders from across the state to this training, to include the parents of student’s we serve, Special Education Directors, and school district staff.  She stated that Retha Coburn is not in attendance at this meeting because she traveled to Santa Fe to attend budget hearings.  Joe Kupfer, our contract lobbyist will not be present to provide the legislative update.  Joe Kupfer feels that it is important that he remain in Santa Fe for the beginning of the legislative session.  
VII.
Business and Finance.

A. Personnel Report.  

Veronica Hernandez stated that she does not have anything to add to the presented report, but would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  President Baland asked if there were any questions or concerns regarding the Personnel Report.  There were no questions or concerns.
B. Monthly Investment Report – September, October, November 2005.
Superintendent Jennings stated that the format of these reports has been revised.  These reports reflect the quasi-endowment investment only.  The revenue from the money market and LGIP are reflected in our unrestricted revenues report.  We continue to experience rises and falls in the market, however, we remain within our target ranges.  We have had an increase of approximately $476,000.  
C. Operating Budget/Expense Report – October, November 2005.
Superintendent Jennings presented the Operating Budget/Expense Reports for October & November 2005.  She reviewed the contents of the November 2005 report, as it is the most recent.  She stated that we are at 42% of the fiscal year.  The unrestricted revenues are above the budgeted amounts in almost every area with the exception of document recycling.  Our document recycling program has been downsized because the amount of paper coming in, to be shredded, was getting too large for us to handle.  The budget will be adjusted, and the next major revision will be prepared for presentation at the March 2006 Regular Meeting of Board of Regents.  Restricted revenues are below the budget level due to the fact that most of the revenues are on a reimbursement basis.  The unrestricted expenditure cumulative report reflects that all departments are operating within their budget, which is below 42%, except Public Relations/Audio Visual.  They are slightly over their budget at this time due to the school yearbook which requires us to encumber 100% of the cost up front.  Their operating expenditures will stabilize and they will come back into their budget range.  Central Receiving is also slightly over budget due to some changes in costing inventory.  We expect that Central Receiving will also come back into their budget range.  She stated that our restricted revenues will equal restricted expenditures by year end.  We have spent about 46% of the grant revenues.  She stated that the Leadership Team meets frequently to establish our capital project needs and priorities.  We have a number of capital projects currently underway.  We are anticipating a lot of progress over the next couple of months on our capital projects.  She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  President Baland asked if there were any questions or concerns regarding the Operating Budget/Expense Reports.  There were no questions or concerns.
UPON A MOTION by President Baland, seconded by Caroline Rounds, the Board moved to approve the Operating Budget/Expense Report – October, November 2005, as presented.  (carried unanimously)
D. Balance Sheet – September, October, & November 2005.

Superintendent Jennings presented the balance sheets for September, October, and November 2005.  She stated that these balance sheets reflect the new format.  These changes were made to meet GASB requirements.  The new format combines all funds, including operational, restrictive, endowment, activity, and plant.  President Baland asked if there were any questions or concerns regarding the presented balance sheets.  There were no questions or concerns.
VIII.
Executive Session.
9:11 a.m. to 12:13 p.m., January 12, 2006
UPON A MOTION by Secretary McAninch, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to enter into Executive Session at 9:11 a.m., Thursday, January 12, 2006, in accordance with Section 10-15-1 of the New Mexico Open Meetings Act to discuss Limited Personnel Issues, Confidential Student Information, Hiring of New Certified Staff, and Legal Issues.  Participating in the Executive Session will be all members of the Board of Regents, Superintendent Jennings, Veronica Hernandez, legal counsel Tony Ortiz during Limited Personnel Issues, Officer Scott Murray during Limited Personnel Issues, Gordon Hart during Limited Personnel Issues, Linda Lyle during a portion of the Limited Personnel Issues, and Roy McCollum during a portion of the Limited Personnel Issues.  A court reporter, name unknown, will also be present during Limited Personnel Issues.  Roll call vote:  Caroline Rounds – aye, Christine Hall – aye, David Baland – aye, Alicia McAninch – aye, James Miyagishima – absent.  
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to come out of Executive Session at 12:13 p.m.,  Thursday, January 12, 2006 where the only items discussed were Limited Personnel Issues, Confidential Student Information, Hiring of New Certified Staff, and Legal Issues.  Roll call vote:  Caroline Rounds – aye, Christine Hall – aye, David Baland – aye, Alicia McAninch – aye, James Miyagishima – aye.
Board recessed at 12:13 p.m. to attend the NMSBVI Foundation Meeting
2:20 p.m. to 3:42 p.m., January 12, 2006
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Caroline Rounds, the Board moved to enter into Executive Session at 2:20 p.m., Thursday, January 12, 2006, in accordance with Section 10-15-1 of the New Mexico Open Meetings Act to discuss Limited Personnel Issues, Confidential Student Information, Hiring of New Certified Staff, and Legal issues.  Participating in the Executive Session will be all members of the Board of Regents, Superintendent Jennings, Veronica Hernandez, legal counsel Tony Ortiz during Limited Personnel Issues, Linda Lyle during a portion of the Limited Personnel Issues.  Roll call vote:  Caroline Rounds – aye, Christine Hall – aye, David Baland – aye, Alicia McAninch – aye, James Miyagishima – aye.

UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to come out of Executive Session at 3:42 a.m., Thursday, January 12, 2006 where the only items discussed were Limited Personnel Issues, Confidential Student Information, Hiring of New Certified Staff, and Legal Issues.  Roll call vote:  Caroline Rounds – aye, Christine Hall – aye, David Baland – aye, Alicia McAninch – aye, James Miyagishima – aye.

UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by David Baland, the Board moved to approve the emergency hire of Lorrie Francis to the position of Certified 9-month Music Teacher at an annual salary of $43,082.00.  (carried unanimously).
IX.
Major Focus – TABLED.
X. Policies & Procedures.

A. NMSBVI Policy 010, Open Meetings Resolution.
Superintendent Jennings presented NMSBVI Policy 010 for annual review.  There have been no changes since the last Board review and approval in 2005.  This policy is required to be reviewed and approved by the Board annually, in accordance with the Open Meetings Act (NMSA 1978).  President Baland asked if there were any questions or concerns regarding the presented policy.  There were no questions or concerns.

UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to approve NMSBVI Policy 010, Open Meetings Resolution, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

B.
NMSBVI Policy 521, Student Restraint.
Superintendent Jennings presented NMSBVI Policy 521, Student Restraint for the Boards review and approval.  This policy was presented to the Board on the November 2005 agenda.  At that time the Board expressed a concern that the verbiage may be too prescriptive.  The policy was sent to our contract legal counsel for review.  The policy that is presented to the Board on this agenda is the result of that review and has been revised to incorporate legal counsel recommendations.  After review President Baland asked if there were any questions or concerns regarding the presented policy.  There were no questions or concerns.

UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by David Baland, the Board moved to approve NMSBVI Policy 521, Student Restraint, as presented.  (carried unanimously) 
XI.
Other Items

A. New Mexico Finance Authority.

John Brooks and Jeremy Turner, New Mexico Finance Authority presented ECP expansion financing alternatives utilizing services provided by the New Mexico Finance Authority.  This presentation was provided at the request of the Board in an effort to identify financing alternatives in case ECP expansion funding could not be acquired from the State of New Mexico during the upcoming legislative session.
B. Legislative Update.  
Retha Coburn stated that she just returned from Santa Fe where she attended a budget hearing, which she says went very well.  She stated that NMSBVI was first on the agenda, which to her knowledge has never happened before, and was a very positive indicator.  She stated that the budget committee seemed very interested in our transportation services and asked if we were being provided adequate services through the NM General Services Division.  The House of Representatives budget committee did vote to approve our budget, with a BR&R reduction of $11,500 which brought us back to 40% instead of 43%, which is in line with the NM School for the Deaf.  President Baland asked if Retha Coburn saw Joe Kupfer, our contract lobbyist, at the capital building while she was there.  Retha Coburn stated that she did see Joe Kupfer at the capital building while she was there.  Superintendent Jennings stated that Joe Kupfer is continuing to work with Lt. Governor Denish to arrange for her to tour our current ECP site so that she is aware of our expansion needs.  Joe Kuper has had conversations with the Governor and Lt. Governor regarding our ECP needs.  She stated that she has not gotten any feedback from him on a legislative bill, but will continue to work with him in an effort to determine if a legislative sponsored bill would increase our chances of success in obtaining state funding for the ECP project.
C. ECP Project – Building Design.
David L. Bantz, GSL Properties, Inc., Portland, Oregon, provided an update on GSL Properties efforts to secure land, part of which will be used for the construction and relocation of the ECP facility.  David Bantz stated that GSL Properties is a New Mexico corporation that has moved to Portland, Oregon, but remains active in development in New Mexico, and specifically the Albuquerque area.  He stated that GSL has entered into three land planning leases with the State of New Mexico.  Two are in Rio Rancho, and one is in Albuquerque.  The land in Albuquerque consists of 11.5 acres.  One of the conditions of the Albuquerque land is that GSL set aside a portion of the property that would be suitable for the needs of the ECP.  David Bantz stated that from the 11.5 acres of land, the ECP will get 5.0 acres, and the remaining 6.5 acres will be used for the construction of residential development consisting of 67 single family homes.  He stated that GSL is also the builder, owner, and manager of the adjacent 500 apartment units. GSL has also agreed to take the lead in the design and development of the new ECP facility.  To accomplish that part of the tasking GSL needed to identify an architect firm to develop the actual facility plans.  GSL entered into an agreement with Dekker, Perich, Sabatini to provide the architecture services.  GSL has worked with Dekker, Perich, Sabatini on other projects, and has always been happy with the outcome.  
Julie Walleisa, Dekker, Perich, Sabatini, and Daniel P. Kemme, Dekker, Perich, Sabatini, provided the Board with the overview of the process that was utilized to develop plans for the proposed new ECP facility.  After eight weeks of very productive meetings with the ECP staff, goals, program and organizational schemes for the new facility have been developed.  An overview of the planning process and proposed plans for the new facility were presented to the Board.  The floor plan for the facility was designed in a fashion that would allow the facility to be built in phases if full funding is not obtained.  The architects also provided a preliminary cost estimate breakdown. The architects pointed out that some of the costs may be less, or in some cases non-existent, such as the land acquisition fees, utility expansion/impact fees, etc.  In addition, the total cost presented is based on construction of the entire facility, not phases of the facility.  Julie Walleisa pointed out that the plans that are presented to the Board are not the smooth plans for the facility, but simply a part of the designing process.  While the facility may look like the presented plans, it may also change.  These plans were developed so that they could ensure that space requirements would be met and that the property could accommodate the facility.  It also provides a very close estimate to the total cost of the project so that the Board knows how much funding is needed.  President Baland asked if the plans could be modified fairly quickly to meet projected funding.  Julie Walleisa stated that these plans can be modified fairly quickly and a new cost estimate could be generated to meet any needs that the school and/or state may have.  President Baland asked if the presented plans take into consideration future growth, or just current population.  Linda Lyle stated that these plans take into consideration future growth.  President Baland asked if it is safe to assume that it would be less expensive for us to build now, for future growth, than to wait until expansion is needed due to enrollment increases.  David Bantz stated that it is safe to assume that it would be less expensive to build for expansion now, than to wait until expansion is needed.  He stated that GSL Properties has only been tasked with this planning function.  After the school has land use approval, and after the balance of the property has been planned and is approved, the state will ask for bids for someone to buy the property and do what has been designed.  He stated that he is hoping that that bid will go to GSL Properties, and he feels that GSL Properties has a leg-up on that process.  He stated that if GSL Properties is chosen to be the developer, there will be no profit built into the design and construction of the ECP facility.  It will be constructed at cost.  Superintendent Jennings stated that the state legislature likes to fund projects, such as this, in phases.  We are asking that the state fund the entire project at once.  It is very likely that we will not receive the full funding from the state.  That will require the school to identify supplemental funding sources for the remainder of the project cost.  She asked David Bantz if he thinks GSL Properties will play a role in helping the school to raise any supplemental funds that may be required.  David Bantz stated that he is not sure what options are available.  He stated that GSL Properties has talked about approaching organizations such as the Gate’s Foundation, Sandia, or anyone else that may be willing to help with this process.  He stated that GSL Properties has never done that before because they primarily build apartments with private funding, but are certainly willing to do whatever it takes to help find alternative funding sources.  Daniel Kemme stated that Dekker, Perich, Sabatini would also be willing to put together whatever materials are needed to support efforts to raise funding.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she believes that the materials provided to the Board today will be an excellent tool for supporting our efforts to secure funding through the legislature.  She stated that the materials are high quality and very comprehensive.  She expressed her appreciation to everyone involved in developing the document.  President Baland asked if acquisition of the land for the new ECP involves any kind of swap with the current ECP facility.  Superintendent Jennings stated that discussion with Commissioner Patrick Lyons, NM State Land Office, indicated that our current site would be swapped for the land that will hold our new facility.  So land acquisition costs may not be a factor in the total costs.  President Baland stated that Commissioner Lyons has been working to try to make the swap as even and seamless as possible.  President Baland asked who should be approached to get the impact fees waived.  David Bantz stated that it may be beneficial to contact the new city counselor for the district in which the new site resides.  President Baland asked if it would be prudent to contact the city counsel as soon as possible to discuss the impact fees.  David Bantz stated that he feels it could be beneficial to the process.  He stated that if the fees cannot be deleted, they may at least be willing to reduce them.  President Baland asked if it would be beneficial to get a member of the Albuquerque city counsel to go to Santa Fe in support of the ECP project.  David Bantz stated that he is certain that that could be beneficial in our efforts to obtain legislative support for the project.  President Baland asked that Dekker, Perich, Sabatini put together a document that reflects what NMSBVI could possibly save money on, such as impact fees, utility expansion charges, contingencies, etc.  Julie Walleisa stated that they will provide a list of possible savings areas.  Alicia McAninch thanked Dekker, Perich, Sabatini, and GSL Properties for their commitment to this project.  Caroline Rounds thanked Dekker, Perich, Sabatini, and GSL Properties for embracing the heart of this project.  Daniel Kemme stated that the ECP staff have made it very easy to embrace this project.  The staff’s commitment to ensuring that the ECP students have what they deserve and need has been amazing.  Julie Walleisa stated that she was very impressed with the team concept that exists at the ECP.  She stated that she has never been in an organization where everyone is so supportive of each other.  
The Board of Regents and Superintendent Jennings thanked the representative of Dekker, Perich, Sabatini, and GSL Properties for their work and excellent presentation on the ECP expansion project.
D. Student Population Overview – TABLED
E. Doug Boone PreVoc Training – TABLED
XII. Information to the Board.

A.
Board Meeting Schedule.  
There were no questions or comments.
B.
Correspondence/Newspaper Articles.

There were no questions or comments.

C.
Quarterly Reports.



There were no questions or comments.

D.
Project Tasking.
There were no questions or comments.
E.
Activity Fund Checklist.
There were no questions or comments.

F.
General Fund Checklist.


There were no questions or comments.

XIII.
Meeting Adjourned at 3:47 p.m., Thursday, January 12, 2006
(Approved: 03/16/06)



(Approved:  03/16/06)
​​​​​​​_______________________

​​​​​            ________________________

David G. Baland, President


Alicia McAninch, Secretary
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